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APPEALS PANEL NO. 2
MONDAY 2 AUGUST 2010 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Earp, Mrs Geddes and Mrs Rutherford
1. APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR

Consideration was given to the role of Chairman of the Appeals Panel 2 for the 2010/11 municipal year.

RESOLVED – That Councillor Geddes be elected as Chairman of the Appeals Panel 2 for the 2010/11 municipal year.

Councillor Geddes thereupon took the Chair.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
3.
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

4.
COMPLAINT REGARDING A CITY COUNCIL EMPLOYEE AND ACCESS TO THE ENTERPRISE CENTRE AT WEEKENDS
Consideration was given to a complaint regarding a City Council employee and access to the Enterprise Centre at weekends.
The Chairman explained the process for the hearing.  The Chairman advised the appellant that some of the allegations were defamatory and asked the appellant to confirm whether he wished those comments to be retained for consideration.  The appellant confirmed that he did.  

The Panel invited the appellant and his representative to present his complaint for consideration.  
The appellant gave the background to the complaint and advised that there were a number of issues to be taken into account.  There had been an incident in the past that the appellant believed had led to some difficulty with a working relationship with a member of the Economic Development directorate.  The appellant stated, that in his opinion, the officer was rude, aggressive and obnoxious in his behaviour towards him and other tenants.
The appellant stated that as he worked full time, and often away from Carlisle, he was not always able to access his post during the week.  Therefore access to the post and photocopying facilities at weekend would be useful to him and others using the Centre.  The appellant had queried the issue on two occasions in letters to the City Council in March and July 2010 and verbally with an officer of the Council.  The appellant could not understand the difference between accessing the areas at night and at weekends.  He did not believe he had been given a full explanation but had only been advised that it was for health and safety reasons.  The appellant confirmed that access had improved as it was initially only available during the day.  The appellant believed several tenants were affected by the restriction.  He accepted that post was not delivered at the weekend but as he was not always able to access his post through the week he needed access at the weekend to post that had been delivered through the week.  A response from an officer stated that the reason for restricting the hours of access was that if an incident occurred at the weekend there would be no knowledge of it and therefore the ability to react.  However the appellant believed that the same situation applied on an evening.  The officer had stated that alternatives for photocopying were available but had not advised where they were.  The appellant believed that officers had closed ranks and provided no justification for the limited access.  
The appellant advised that there had been two issues that he believed the officer had behaved in an inappropriate manner and that his conduct may have caused financial irregularities and instances of malpractice and unprofessional and unethical behaviour.  He believed that the officer’s actions had not been within Council policy or been fair to tenants.
With regard to the first instance, the appellant believed that a former tenant, a friend of the officer, had been using a space within the Centre to build a canoe for personal use without paying rent, business rates or public liability insurance.  The appellant stated that other tenants were aware of the issue.  The appellant had been advised that the space was a workshop area that was not a lettable space.  The appellant believed the canoe was at the premises from October 2009 until March 2010 and was removed, incomplete, very shortly after he had made a verbal complaint.  Under the tenancy agreement tenants had access to water, electricity etc and full access to the premises via key codes but that the individual concerned did not have a tenancy agreement and was therefore not paying rent or services.  That would also be a missed opportunity for the City Council to obtain rent from the unit.
The appellant’s representative believed that the officer had, in the past, evicted a former tenant for not having public liability insurance and asked that if an incident had occurred from the use of flammable products who would have been liable.  Tenants were required to undertake their own risk assessments and provide suitable storage for such products.  A Member asked how the appellant and his representative knew the individual did not have Public Liability Insurance.  They replied that they wanted the Members to look into that issue and determine whether he was treated differently to other tenants and allowed to build the canoe without the necessary payments and insurance.  The appellant advised of some of the restrictions of tenants from a handbook that was provided with the tenancy agreement.  
A letter from the Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that the canoe was being stored but the appellant did not believe that to be the case.  He also believed that as the canoe was removed immediately following his complaint that was an admission of guilt on the part of the officer at the Centre.  
In a similar instance, a former tenant, a friend of the officer at the Centre, was allowed to store personal belongings, furniture, etc, in one of the units from August 2009 without payment of rent, services, Public Liability Insurance, etc.  The appellant had taken photographs of the furniture through a window in the door and then from the inside of the unit as the door had been unlocked.  Again, the appellant believed the officers at the Centre and the City Council had closed ranks and had not addressed the complaint.  Shortly after the complaint was made the individual concerned became a tenant at the Centre.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) had advised in his letter that it could be regarded that assistance offered led to her return to the building.  The appellant again believed that an opportunity for income for the Council had been missed.  The appellant stated that while invoices for the unit in question would show whether payments had been made, they could be produced fraudulently and that the matter should be investigated.  
With regard to the security arrangements in the building, the appellant’s representative stated that they had been given no explanation as to why there was so much security or why a microphone was necessary in the reception area.  The appellant stated that people felt uncomfortable when having a private conversation knowing that it could be heard by the Centre Manager.  The appellant stated that there was no notification of the microphone in the reception area although there were signs about CCTV cameras.  

The appellant’s representative stated that tenant meetings were held at one time but that they were no longer held.  The appellant confirmed that the gate to the Lamplugh Street car park was never locked while the gate to the main car park was locked outside office hours.  The appellant had queried the issue with the officer at the City Council who had advised that there had been cars broken into and possibly people using drugs in the car park out of hours.  
While the appellant accepted the explanation regarding the car park he queried the number of CCTV cameras in use, particularly inside the building.  There were 5 cameras outside the building and 6 inside.  The appellant stated that as tenants were vetted and given access to the building and any visitors had to gain access by contacting a tenant or a member of staff he could not see a need for so many cameras inside the building.  Again he did not believe he had received a suitable answer to his query about the excessive security measures.  
The Chair summed up the appellant’s complaint as follows:

1) The employee’s attitude was inappropriate
2) That access to post and photocopying facilities should be available at weekends
3) That former tenants had been using the Centre for personal use

4) That there were excessive security arrangements particularly in the reception area.

The appellant agreed with the summing up.
The Chairman asked the appellant what outcomes he would wish to see from the hearing.

The appellant replied that:
· The officer should be suspended immediately while a full investigation was carried out into the matter of the officer’s inappropriate behaviour

· That a full explanation should be given regarding health and safety risks and the access to the post and photocopying facilities at weekends and that access be allowed at all times

· That units should no longer be used for personal use and the officer should be suspended immediately while an investigation into malpractice was carried out

· That the microphone in reception be removed and notices displayed regarding security equipment used

The appellant also wished it noted that the Assistant Director (Economic Development) had not responded within the 15 day timescale as set out in the Council’s policy for responding to letters.  While the letter was outside the Council’s timescale for responding the letter did give an apology and an explanation for the delay.  
The Chair thanked the appellant and his representative for attending and advised that a letter confirming the Panel’s decision, and what steps he could take should he disagree with the decision, would be forwarded to him as soon as possible.

The appellant left the hearing.

The Panel invited an officer from Economic Development into the hearing.  

The officer stated that the complaint had been investigated by the Assistant Director (Economic Development) who had spoken at length with the officer referred to in the complaint.  
The officer explained that there had been an incident in December 2009 when a tenant had been using abusive language in the reception area that may have led to the installation of the microphone.  

A Member advised that the appellant had asked for a full explanation of the health and safety risks that required so much security in the building.  The officer explained that the cameras had been in place for a number of years but while he was uncertain when the signage had been installed he would find out that information.  In particular Members wished to know when signage was installed in the reception area.  

Members asked why there was a need for so many cameras within the building.  The officer explained that the building had a complicated layout and the cameras enabled centre staff to monitor what was happening in different parts of the building.  The officer stated that the only complaint of which he was aware regarding security had been made by the appellant.  Members requested a copy of the floor plan of the Enterprise Centre to enable them to better understand the layout.  

Externally cameras were installed as cars had been broken into.  The officer believed that some tenants took comfort from the number of cameras and the security arrangements in the building.  With regard to the gates being locked the officer explained that members of the public were parking in the centre car park at weekends to avoid paying car parking charges.  A Member advised that the gate to the Lamplugh Street car park had to remain unlocked to enable the Environment Agency to gain access to the river.  
A Member asked whether Public Liability Insurance and other payments had been made by the two individuals concerned.  The officer advised that he would seek to establish the circumstances of their occupation.  

A Member asked whether units were kept locked as the appellant had stated that he had been able to take the photographs as the unit was unlocked.  The officer stated that he was concerned that the photographs had been taken and that the unit had been unlocked.  

A Member asked whether it was Council policy to allow units to be used for personal use or storage.  The officer stated that it was not within Council policy.  The officer explained that the Centre Manager had a degree of discretion regarding helping current businesses.  He advised that, for example, he understood that the appellant had been allowed to use the engine shed to dry marquees he had been using at various shows.  

The officer explained that he had discussed the storage of materials by tenants with the Health and Safety Officer of the Council and that tenants were responsible for health and safety within their unit.  Advice was given in the handbook supplied with the tenancy agreement.  
Members asked for an explanation regarding health and safety around why the access to post and photocopying facilities were different at weekends to those during the week.  The officer explained that initially access to post was only during office hours when the building was open.  When the reception area was re-located to the front of the building it was possible to allow access to the post and photocopier outside office hours.  He believed that had been an enhancement to the service.  The decision was made to keep access to weekdays initially so any problems could be discovered the following day.  Members believed that as the system had been operating in that manner since the end of 2009 a sufficient period had been allowed and suggested that access should be extended to any time including weekends.  The officer stated that the issue would have to be discussed with the Centre Manager.  
Members asked who had given permission for the two individuals referred to in the appellant’s complaint to use the units for personal use.  The officer stated that he would check and confirm.  
Members asked to see the handbook given to tenants and also a copy of the job description of the officer referred to in the appellant’s complaint.  

A Member asked whether any investigation had been done regarding the allegations made by the appellant regarding the use of the centre.  The officer said that he understood that the Assistant Director (Economic Development) had discussed that as part of his interview with the officer referred to in the complaint.

With regard to the officer storing personal items at the Centre the officer stated that he was aware that, in the past, the officer had occasionally parked his vehicle there and, from time to time, kept some personal equipment in the engine shed that was neither a public area nor a not a lettable space.  The area referred to now formed an access way and was no longer used for those purposes.  
The officer stated that in the past tenant meetings had been arranged but that they had been very poorly attended.  He advised that the Centre Manager regularly walked around the building and saw tenants in the building on a daily basis.  Members suggested that a survey be carried out to determine whether other tenants were satisfied with the arrangements in the building including security arrangements.  The officer advised that the Health and Safety Officer had attended a tenant’s meeting when he had explained the security arrangements.  

Members asked whether there had been any other complaints regarding the officer’s attitude and behaviour.  The officer advised that there had been another instance and that had been referred to earlier.

The Panel thanked the officer for his input.  He then left the hearing.

The Panel considered the evidence that had been presented to them, prior to and during the hearing and it was agreed to adjourn the hearing in order that further information may be obtained and that the Assistant Director (Economic Development) could be questioned on his return from leave.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:40pm.

The meeting re-convened on Thursday 12 August 2010 at 11:15.
The Chairman welcomed the Assistant Director (Economic Development) and outlined the background to the hearing and the adjournment.  
A Member referred to the Person Specification for the post of the officer at the Enterprise Centre and asked what hours were covered by the out of hours call outs.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that it covered any time that the offices were closed.
The Business Development Officer had supplied information requested at the initial hearing.  That information included notification that work was underway to put an alarm system in place to alert the Centre Manager should an incident occur out of hours.

Members were concerned that if units were let to people on a casual basis and they had no Personal Liability Insurance it was unclear who would be liable if either the property or the building was damaged as a result of, for example, the use of flammable products.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) believed that would be an issue for the Council’s insurance but advised that he would check the correct position and inform Members.
With regard to storage of personal items at the Centre, a Member asked whether staff at the Enterprise Centre had discretion to allow such storage.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that the area used for the storage of items referred to by the appellant was already being used to store surplus furniture from another Council building and that it was therefore not lettable.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) had spoken with the manager of the Enterprise Centre and advised him that such storage was outside the remit of the Centre and that a similar situation must not happen in future.  As far as he was aware no other instances had occurred and he was confident would not happen again.  
A Member asked whether there had been any complaints from other tenants about the attitude of the officer referred to by the appellant.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that the officer had not been aggressive in conversation with him.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) had viewed the incident referred to by the appellant on CCTV footage and, while the officer may have been abrupt in his manner, he did not believe the officer had been rude or aggressive.  
With regard to access to post the Assistant Director (Economic Development) advised that only two other people, apart from the appellant, had objected to the access arrangements but after explanation were satisfied with the arrangements.  The Assistant Director (Economic Development) explained that although the reception area is small he would look at moving the post cabinets to enable tenants to access the post at all times.  

A Member advised the Assistant Director (Economic Development) that the appellant had been unhappy that his letter had not been replied to within the Council’s timescale of 15 days.  Members agreed that senior officers should be reminded of the policy and a letter would be sent from the Chair to the Chief Executive requesting that the issue be brought to the attention of Strategic and Assistant Directors and filtered down to all officers.

The Panel thanked the Assistant Director (Economic Development) for his input.  He then left the hearing.

The Panel then considered the evidence that had been presented to them, prior to and during the hearings and made the following decision.

RESOLVED:

1. There was no case to suspend the officer and that while his attitude may have appeared abrupt it was not considered to be rude or aggressive

2. Regarding health and safety the Panel had been advised that an alarm system was to be installed at the Enterprise Centre that would alert the on-call manager should an incident occur during closed hours

3. The Assistant Director (Economic Development) has agreed to look at the re-siting of the post cabinets to enable tenants to access the post at all times including weekends

4. The Panel were satisfied that there had been no malpractice and that the Assistant Director (Economic Development) had spoken with the officers and advised that in future the letting of work space should be in accordance with the Council’s approved letting policy

5. The Panel were satisfied that the use of a microphone in the reception area was appropriate and that the security in the building was not excessive

6. The Assistant Director had been informed that the Council’s policy of responding to a letter within timescale should be adhered to. The Chairman agreed to write to the Chief Executive reminding Assistant Directors and Strategic Directors of the policy and request that the information be passed on to officers.

The meeting ended at 12:00.

